

# The recruiter of the future, a qualitative study in AI supported recruitment process





**UNIVERSITY OF TWENTE.** 

# The recruiter of the future, a qualitative study in AI supported recruitment process

# Master thesis

Business Administration Track: Strategic Marketing & Business Information University of Twente

## Author

J. Dijkkamp

# Supervisors

Dr. M. Renkema Prof. Dr. T. Bondarouk

## Date and place

Enschede Wednesday, November 13, 2019

### Acknowledegments

This thesis presents the research done for my graduation project for the master Business Administration with the specialization: Strategic Marketing & Business Information.

My research would not have been possible without the help of several people, which I would like to thank for their contribution.

First of all, I am very grateful for all the support I receive during the project from my supervisors, Prof Dr. Tanya Bondarouk and especially Dr. Maarten Renkama. It was a great pleasure to work together on this project with you. We had really good discussions about the project during the meetings but also a lot of fun. Thank you very much!

I also want to thank the organization for the opportunity they gave me to do conduct this interesting research in one of the largest HRM companies in the world.

Further, I want to thank all respondents for their time and effort.

Joris Dijkkamp

#### Abstract

In the last decade, technological innovations in e-recruitment systems have seen an explosive expansion. Organizations increasingly implement artificial intelligence tools in the recruitment and selection process. In this research, we explore how the role of the HR professional in the recruitment and selection process transforms when organizations implement artificial intelligence. Therefore, this study aims to discover how the role of the HR professional will change in terms of tasks & responsibilities, competences, and value creation. To do so, we adopted exploratory research and conducted a single case study within a large employment agency in the Netherlands. Based on 19 semi-structured interviews, documents, and observations, our findings show that artificial intelligence transforms the role of the HR professional from rather sourcing and screening, to a relationship builder and stakeholder manager in which the HR professional enables a positive candidate experience for new employees.

# **Table of Contents**

1. Introduction and research question	5
2. AI-supported recruitment and selection process: a literature review	6
2.1 From e-HRM to e-recruitment	6
2.2 Implications of artificial intelligence in the recruitment and selection	
2.3 The changing role of the HR professional	11
3. Methodology	14
3.1 Data collection	14
3.2 Data sources and procedure	
3.3 Data analysis	
4. Findings	17
4.1 Case description	17
4.2 Defining artificial intelligence	
4.3 Recruitment and selection process	19
4.3.1 Sourcing	19
4.3.2 Screening	
4.3.3 Selecting	27
5. The changing role of the HR professional in the recruitment and selection process with	
introduction of AI	29
6. Discussion	
6.1 Theoretical implications	
6.2 Practical implications	
6.3 Limitations and suggestions for future research	
6.4 Conclusion	
7. References	
8. Appendix	43

#### 1. Introduction and research question

The rapid developments of the internet during the last decade have encouraged the introduction and use of electronic Human Resource Management (e-HRM). Ruel, Bondarouk, and Looise (2004) define e-HRM as 'a way of implementing HRM strategies, policies and practices in organizations through the conscious and direct support of and/or with the full use of channels based on web-technologies. Most large organizations now use technology to a certain level in their management of human resources (Martin, 2005). At some point, companies became aware of the fact that human resource management changed from a cost factor to a success factor (Biesalski, 2003). The growing literature on this subject has determined a number of goals, including cost and efficiency savings, improvement in services for the client, and strategic aim of the organization (Ruel, Bondarouk, and Looise, 2004; Marler, 2009). According to Parry and Tyson (2011), managers and employees must engage in making the use of e-HRM a success.

In the last decade, technological innovations in e-recruitment systems have seen an explosive expansion. Due to this, HR professionals can find talents who are supposed to have the best fit with the organization. More specifically, in modern business, it becomes more relevant for organizations to use Artificial Intelligence (AI) for decision making. Kaplan and Haenlein (2019) define AI as "a systems ability to correctly interpret external data, to learn from such data, and to use those learnings to achieve specific goals and tasks through flexible adaption." For more than a decade now, digital innovations have been challenging traditional forms of delivering HRM services within organizations, and the introduction of AI has only increased this. In many big companies, like Unilever, the validation of the recruitment and selection process by artificial intelligence now takes place (Marr, 2018). This includes the screening of resumes and automated job interviews. According to Trombin, Musso, Pinna and de Marco (2018), one of the major trends in HRM will be AI. AI will also transform recruitment in three different ways. First of all, AI could make the screening process more efficient and guarantee a fairer screening process. Second, AI will provide a better candidate fit through online job boards. Lastly, AI enhances employee retention and development due to protecting future talent pipelines.

For organizations, it is essential to be competitive in the economic landscape, and a way to become successful is by employing staff. All large organizations want the best qualified and skilled employees in their area. Recruitment is considered as one of the HR functions while selecting, and staffing is the critical processes of human capital development (Poorangi, Razavi, Rahmani, 2011). The talent acquisition lifecycle describes the stage of the recruitment and selection process. These consist of sourcing, screening, selecting, hiring, onboarding and preparing (Rajesh, Kandaswamy, Rakesh, 2018). With the implementation of AI in the recruitment and selection process, the role of the HR professional will change over time. In the current situation, the HR professional has particular responsibilities and needs specific competences to fulfill his tasks to create value for the company.

How the role of the HR professional will transform over time is unknown and very interesting to investigate, since AI will be more and more part of the recruitment and selection process in the future.

Furthermore, researchers have to emphasize how to employ technology in recruitment functions and get the benefits out of it. This could result in a change in the organizational design of the recruitment teams and would address the question of how technology would affect these subsystems, which could result in a decentralization of the hiring function. A recent study has identified the potential for the use of AI techniques in HR management (Strohmeijer and Piazza, 2015). Yet, these contributions did not describe how AI techniques generally have consequences for the role of an HR professional in organizations. More specifically, in the literature, no research is done on how AI will influence the role of the HR professional in the recruitment and selection process, whereas this new technology can most impact this domain of HRM.

Having a clear picture of the phenomena that is e-HRM, e-recruitment, and AI, allows us to pose a central research question. Our understanding about the role of AI in recruitment & selection and the use in practice is limited. It is important to expand the literature with more qualitative insights on this topic. Therefore, this research aims to fill this gap and investigate what the consequences are for the HR professional in the recruitment and selection process when implementing AI. We pose the following research question. *What are the consequences for the HR professional with AI-supported recruitment and selection*?

The paper is organized in the following way. First, we elaborate on the concept of e-HRM. We follow this by discussing the topic of e-recruitment and AI. Later we dig deeper into the literature of the HR professional. Based on the literature review, an initial conceptual framework is proposed. This is followed by an outline of the research design, which is based on a case study. The next section presents the findings of the interviews. Then we compared the findings with the literature and drew key conclusions. Finally, we suggest implications for theory, practice and future research.

#### 2. AI-supported recruitment and selection process: a literature review

#### 2.1 From e-HRM to e-recruitment

The extensive adoption of IT in the realization of HRM activities has affected the rise of a new HRM concept. The concept is in academic literature known as e-HRM, although in practice, it is often called e-HR. In addition to e-HRM, more concepts refer to the same phenomenon. Terms that are also frequently used in the literature are virtual HRM (Lepak and Snell, 1998), web-based HRM (Ruel et al., 2004), business to employee (Huang, Jin, and Yang, 2004) and digital HRM (Bondarouk, Parry and Furtmueller, 2017). To comprehensively embrace relevant aspects, for this study, we use the term e-HRM. E-HRM activities contain single HR functions, like recruitment and selection, training and development and compensation and benefits (Strohmeier, 2007). For this research, we will only focus on the HR function recruitment and selection. Mandy and Noe (2008) indicate that recruitment is a process of identifying and attracting potential employees, whereas selection is the process of making

choices upon a pool of candidates. The primary purpose of the recruiting process is to hire candidates that create value for the company (Laumar and Eckhardt, 2009).

The recruitment and selection process consists of three stages: sourcing, screening and selecting (Rajesh, Kandaswamy, Rakesh, 2018). The stages will be defined to get a clear understanding of the variables of the recruitment and selection process. *Sourcing* is the use of one or more strategies to relate talent to organizational vacancies. Different sorts of advertisements can be used, for example, using appropriate media, the internet, job centers, specific recruitment media, window advertisement, and newspapers. External and internal recruiters could perform sourcing for candidates (Sinha and Tahly, 2013). The screening of resumes is a crucial phase in personnel selection processes. Recruiters use resume information to conclude an applicant's work-related skills, abilities, motivation, personality, and job fit (Brown and Campion, 1994; Chapman and Webster, 2003). Therefore, the resume is a critical tool for evaluating the appropriateness of any given applicant for a particular job, and it often determines who the HR professional invite for additional screening. (Sackett and Lievens, 2008) Lastly, selecting is the process of choosing the individual best suited for a particular position within the organization (Mondy, 2008). The process does not always run from sourcing to selecting. But in general, the order is sourcing, screening, and selecting. After the selecting stage, the 'match' is made, and the recruiter has found the most suitable candidate for the organization.

Since recruitment and selection are areas of e-HRM, it is important to define this concept. In this, we define this concept as 'a way of implementing HR strategies, policies and practices in organizations through a conscious and erected support of and/or with the full use of web technologybased channels (Ruel et al. 2004). Based on the research of Strohmeijer (2007,) e-HRM is defined 'as the planning, implementation, and application of information technologies for both networking and supporting HR activities''. A more recent definition described E-HRM as following, the application of computer and telecommunication devices to collect, store, retrieve and disseminate HR data for business purposes (Stone, Deadrick, Lukaszweksi & Johnson, 2015). The definition of Voerman & van Veldhoven (2007) focusses more on the HR function as chose to define it as ''the administrative support of the HR function in the organization by using internet technologies''. Another definition proposed by Bondarouk, Harms, and Lepak (2015) aims to make HRM processes more efficient, higher in quality and which will create long term opportunities through the use of IT. We conclude that there is no clear definition of the concept of e-HRM since a lot of authors have a different view.

The literature on e-HRM submits three goals within e-HRM: cost reduction, improvement of HR services, and development of strategic orientation (Brockbank, 1997; Lepak and Snell 1998; Ruël et al., 2004). Some of the empirical studies add a fourth goal to these goals, namely globalization because most large international organizations see it as a driving force. However, findings indicate that these goals are not often clearly defined in practices and the aim for e-HRM is mainly towards cost reduction and increasing efficiency in HR services, rather than making the HR function more

strategic (Gardner, Lepak, and Bartol, 2003; Ruël et al., 2004; Ruta, 2005) Some authors indicate that e-HRM can contribute to the strategic orientation HR-function. Ruel et al. (2004) state that e-HRM can transform the HR function to a more strategic level.

Looking at the antecedents of e-HRM outcomes, recent research has given significant attention to the interplay between the two concepts, IT and HR, as an antecedent of the E-HRM outcomes. The following example could emphasize this. Parry & Tyson (2011) concluded from a study across 12 countries that organizations that fail to integrate e-HRM will not achieve the promised results, such as reduction of HR headcount. Another study in the public sector in the UK established how the technical elements of e-HRM, allowed managers to exploit the full potential for effective HRM (Tansley, Kirk, Williams, and Barton, 2014). These authors agree that to achieve successful e-HRM outcomes; the organization has to support the implementation of e-HRM.

From previous studies, it appeared several times that specifically when it comes to e-HRM, primarily recruiting and selecting personnel is an appropriate application (Ruel, Looisea and Bondarouk, 2002). The use of e-recruitment has increased enormously in the last ten years. The figures show that in the US in 2010, almost <sup>3</sup>/<sub>4</sub> of all large organizations and all state governments used e-recruitment tools to some extent (Stone, Lukaszweky, Romero and Johnson, 2013; Selden and Orenstein 2011). Compared to Europe, only 2/3 of the organizations used e-recruitment tools. Currently, a considerable amount of job descriptions and candidate resumes become available. This enormous amount of information and data is an opportunity for an organization to improve the matching quality of the potential candidates. There is a need for technologies that can effectively convert this information and data into usable output for the recruiter (Färber, Weitzel, and Keim, 2003; Yi, Allan, and Croft, 2007).

However, before we explain some systems used in e-recruitment, first we have to define the concept. According to Wolfswinkel, Furtmueller and Wilderom (2010) "e-recruiting is the online attraction and identification of potential employees using corporate or commercial recruiting websites, electronic advertisements on other websites, or an arbitrary combinations of these channels including optional methods such as remote interviews and assessment, smart online search agents or interactive communications tools between recruiter and applicant". Due to the expansion of new technologies, several e-recruitment systems have been devised to accelerate the recruitment process. There are different systems to match the applicants with the systems, these systems are typically combining techniques from classical information retrieval and recommender systems such as collaborative filtering techniques (Rafter, 2000), relevance feedback, (Kessler, 2009), semantic matching (Mochol, 2007), multi-agent systems (Meo, 2007), Analytic Hierarchy Process (Faliagka, Ramantas, Tsakalidis, Viennas, Kafeza and Tzimas, 2011), and NLP technology (Amdouni and Karaa, 2010).

With the implementation of e-recruitment, instead of the traditional channels, the organization and applicants will encounter various advantages and disadvantages. The general advantages of e-recruitment include shorter recruiting time, global covering 24/7, reaching a wider pool of potential

employees, time and cost-saving, more opportunities for smaller companies, better quality of response, easier to apply for a job and brand image development (Othman and Musa, 2007; Dhamija, 2012; Nasreem, Hassan, Khan, 2016). However, some disadvantages include lack of personal touch, outdated resumes, user-unfriendly tools, discrimination between applications. If an organization implements e-recruitment systems, these advantages and disadvantages must be taken into consideration.

According to Caggiano (1999) and Borck (2000), e-recruitment will not replace the traditional way of recruiting but will help the recruiters to become more successful in their process. E-recruitment is considered as an essential part of the development of human resources within an organization. According to Tong and Sivanand (2005), e-recruitment uses IT to perform, speed up, or improves the process. E-recruitment emerged as additional tools over the traditional ways. In the future managers will see intelligent machines as their "colleagues". A survey showed that 78% of the managers would trust the advice of AI in their decision-making process (Kolbjronsrud, Amico and Thomas, 2016). This is in line with Dhamaij who argues that e-recruitment is revolutionizing the complete recruiting process and the internet is the link between the employer and the potential candidate. The transformation of the recruitment process, besides the improved techniques, has changed the task of the recruiter to a more online recruiter. A study regarding e-recruitment established that e-recruitment does not lead to lower satisfaction of the applicant (Rozelle and Landis, 2002). In line with this, the research of Van Rooy, Alonso, and Fairchild (2003) indicate that the perceptions of applications were positive since a higher number of jobs become visible for job seekers.

E-recruitment platforms are mostly based on search strings and filtering methods that cannot capture the soft skills of a person and the person-job fit as a selection decision (Malinowski, Keim, Wendt and Weitzel, 2008). In their study, they establish that e-recruitment systems must consider attributes as individual skills, mental abilities, and personality that control the fit between the organization and individual; further, the relational attributes should be determined to assess the fit between the individual and the team members. In this context, the literature distinguishes between person-job – person team and person-organization fits (Sekiguchi, 2004). According to Keim (2007), this is a challenging but promising objective. To conclude, as we have shown, in literature, many authors agree on the growing importance of e-recruitment in developing human capital and strategic human resource management.

So, E-HRM contains single HR functions. In this, recruitment and selection are some of the single HR functions. In this study, we will go deeper into the recruitment and selection process and especially e-recruitment. Furthermore, the literature shows that the recruitment and selection process consists of three steps, sourcing, screening and selecting. These phases are used in the research to define the recruitment and selection process.

#### 2.2 Implications of artificial intelligence in the recruitment and selection

While the use of AI in e-recruitment is a new phenomenon. The concept of AI has been around for a while. Russel and Norvig (1995) describe AI as anything that perceives its environment through sensors and acting upon that environment through effectors. While Hayes-Roth (1995) tried to broaden the definition by stating that AI provides" reasoning to interpret perceptions, solve problems, draw inferences and determine actions." More recently, Kaplan and Haenlein (2019) define AI as " a systems ability to correctly interpret external data, to learn from such data, and to use those learnings to achieve specific goals and tasks through flexible adaption." All definitions emphasize the purpose of AI is to act autonomously and independently of any external inputs either during or after the activity. Besides, AI is a container concept, which includes as much as machine learning (ML), natural language processing (NLP) expert systems, vision (e.g., image recognition), speech, planning, and robotics.

The use of AI in recruitment and selection is still in its infancy. The emerge of AI in the recruitment process has made storing and retrieving of resumes easier. With the advent of AI, successful innovations are combined with existing methods to form a technique that can deliver a user-friendly experience for organization and candidate (Mathis, 2018). The recruitment landscape has seen extensive changes over the years and has evolved with the creation of new recruitment tools and processes (Bersin, McDowell, Rahnema, van Durme, 2017). According to Schweyer (2017), AI and machine learning can be used in the different stages of the recruitment and selection process. More specifically, these stages are sourcing, screening and selecting.

In many big companies, the validation of the selection process through AI is now taking place; this consists of a wide range of applications, from the screening of the resumes to automated interviews. An example of an application is Pymetrics, this start-up uses neuroscience assessments and data science to offer a better career assessment to job seekers and provides an unbiased hiring process to organizations in which it replaces the resume as first-pass filter. Pymetrics mentioned that clients had seen the following outcomes: reduction of time to hire from 4 months to 4 weeks, 75% reduction in recruiter time, went from 150 resumes to fill one role to only 25 resumes at a financial organization (Trombin, Musso, Pinna, de Marco, 2018). The AI techniques need to fit the specific task requirements, but must also outperform the currently used technique. In this, effective implementation of AI requires in-depth HR knowledge and deep AI knowledge. This can be realized due directly embed AI functionality in the domain-specific HR information systems (Strohmeijer and Piazza, 2013) this allows the organization to implement AI within a familiar context.

According to the literature, there are some advantages and disadvantages of AI in the recruitment and selection process. Based on studies of Fernandez and Fernandez (2019) the AI systems architecture will guarantee a fair, accurate, and inclusive process. In this, fair means free of potential discrimination, for example, based on race or gender. In the beginning, AI is assumed as

supportive in HR, for example, with the screening of a resume. However, nowadays, AI could transform the recruitment and selection process. The introduction of AI could ultimately lead to a reallocation of time, in which recruiters can spend their time more meaningfully, this means they can focus their time on smaller groups of selected final candidates and improve the human touch which results in better candidate experience (Lee, Lee, and Tarpey, 2018). Furthermore, AI can provide customized candidate experiences and personalized questions and answers based on algorithms.

While there are some benefits of AI, there are also disadvantages. In the case of implementing AI in the process, the human aspect will partly disappear. Furthermore, the implementation of AI could lead to ethical and legal regulations take into consideration. If the recruitment process deals with personal information, the recruiters must have permission to use it. Fernandez and Fernandez (2019) mentioned that the machine learning algorithm trained with data from white people thus biased data. Another disadvantage claimed by Van Esch et al. (2019) shows that potential candidates do not like to use an application system based on AI. Based on this all, we can conclude to not fully trust the adoption of AI in the recruitment and selection process and that a potential candidate also pays attention to the personal touch of the HR professional.

So, we already explained the concept of e-recruitment. But nowadays, the concept of AI is emerging in the recruitment and selection process. AI could potentially have a significant impact on the recruitment and selection process. So, in this study, we dig deeper into the impact of AI on the recruitment process and study how AI will affect the role of the HR professional.

#### 2.3 The changing role of the HR professional

After we describe the literature about e-HRM, e-recruitment, and AI, we no turn to the actors of the process, the HR professional. In the last decades, the role of the HR professional changed from a highly administrative role towards a more strategic role. Effective HRM is more and more considered as a source of competitive advantages within an organization (Wright, Funford & Snell. 2001). This transformation has created opportunities for people working within an HR position to make a more significant contribution to the success of the organization. The transition also requires a substantial change in the role and skills an HR professional must acquire (Beer 1997; Ulrich, 1997).

The majority of earlier empirical studies focus on the shifts of the HR roles. These studies show the evolution of the HR role towards a more general business manager instead of an administrative role. This indicates that HR professionals nowadays had more knowledge and skills than their colleagues thirty years ago. Early work by Tyson (1987) show that HR professionals were often mainly focused on administrative roles, but also were expected to add value to the business success through interventions. The work by Schuler (1990) claimed that HR professionals should be assumed as more general managers. This is in line with the view of Carrol (1991) who builds further on the work of Schuler. Schuler indicates that line managers should deliver operational HR tasks. In this situation, HR professionals will perform other tasks to become an HR expert (e.g., formulating

policies and think along in business problems). This decentralization of the HR function provided HR professionals with more time to contribute to business successes (Legge, 1995). However, studies by Valverde, Ryan & Soler (2006) and Woering & van Dartel (2014) indicate that in practice, HR professionals are mostly working on operational tasks and provide service to the management instead of making strategic decisions. Despite the extra time as mentioned by Legge (1995) and the substantial attention to contribute to business success, it remains unclear how the HR professionals could add value (Paauwe & Boselie, 2003)

There is increasing support for a positive relationship between HRM and firm performance, and we see a heightened interest in the type of roles and competencies that an HR manager must possess to add value to the performance of an organization (Boselie, Paauwe and Janssen, 2001). Therefore, they focus more on the type of capacities an HR manager must possess instead of how they align HR policies. Whereas in the past the debate mainly evolved around the different HR roles and subsequent shifts in it, we recently see a more empirically based trend, which tries to establish the necessary competencies based on the demands of the main stakeholders. HR professionals face considerable ambiguity because of their shared responsibility between themselves, top and line management (Legge, 1995). HR professionals have HRM responsibilities. However, they do not hold hierarchical authority. This suggests that HR professionals are seen as internal consultants for workforce-related topics that add value by advising line and top management. HR professionals still have operational and administrative work; however there is also substantially more attention for strategic decision making, value creation, support for line management, organization development and a high-level HRM task. (Valverde et al., 2006; Woering & Van Dartel, 2014). HR professionals who act from the customer's perspective, both internally and externally, can deliver real value to organizations. This is what Ulrich and Dulebohn (2015) call the outside-in approach and what has been the underlying research principle for investigating what effective HR professionals do (task), what responsibilities they have, how they add value, and what competencies they need to do so. Since these dimensions are the underlying research principles, they will be integrated into the conceptual framework.

The most significant external macroeconomic trend that will affect the function of the HR professional in the future is technology (Stone et al., 2013). As discussed earlier, little research is con how AI will transform the role of the HR professional in the recruitment process, whereas this new technology can most impact this domain of HRM. As was argued above, the role could change with the implementation of AI. Based on Ulrich and Dulebohn (2015) we identify four main dimensions that should we investigate within this context. Namely, (1) what are the tasks of the HR professionals in the recruitment and selection process with the introduction of AI. In this, a task is an activity that needs to be accomplished within a defined period or by a deadline. For example, filling a job vacancy before a date; (2) what are the responsibilities of the HR professional in the recruitment and selection process. So, responsibilities in this mean what an organization use to define the work that is

performed in a role, and the function an employee is accountable for. For example, a recruiter is responsible for customers in the branch of telecom and energy. So, the recruiter is accountable for the vacancies in this branch; (3) how HR professionals add value for the organization in the future with the introduction of AI. In this, value creation is the performance that increases the worth of services or even a business. For example, an organization develops a tool that makes it easier to find a job for job seekers. Then the organization creates value for the job seeker by improving the services; (4) which competencies the HR professional need in the future. In this, competencies are the knowledge, skills, abilities and other requirements that are needed to perform a job. This not only includes what a person knows and does but also how they do it. For example, you need communication skills to lead a job interview. In summation, the dimensions are; task, responsibilities, competences and value creation. Tomassen, Van den Heuvel and De Leede (2016) use these dimensions in their conference article. They used these dimensions to explore the black box of machine learning in human resource management.

So based on three main subjects we propose a conceptual framework in figure 1. First, the recruitment and selection process in the framework is defined as sourcing, screening and selecting. Second, we visualized the impact of AI on the recruitment process as external factor in the framework. Lastly, we add the role of the HR professional in the framework, with tasks & responsibilities, competences and value creation. In this framework, we show the 'traditional recruitment & selection funnel' with the introduction of AI. For our research, we will look at how the role of the HR professional could change in the future in the different stages of the recruitment process with the introduction of AI. For example, how will the role of the HR professional change in the sourcing stages according to tasks & responsibilities, competences and value creation. We will study this for all stages of the recruitment process. So, based on the literature and conceptual framework, we proposed our specified research question: "What are the consequences for the HR professional in the stages of the recruitment & selection with the implementation of artificial intelligence?"



Figure 1: conceptual framework: the role of the HR professional in the recruitment process with the impact of artificial intelligence

#### 3. Methodology

For our research, we used a qualitative research design with a single case study to explore the consequences for the HR professional with the implementation of AI (Yin, 2014). We conducted a case study within a large Dutch HRM organization. The organization is a global leader in the HR services industry and is based in 38 different countries with around 38,000 employees worldwide. The organization is selected because it worldwide organization which invests in new technologies. For the reason of anonymity, the organization is called AIrecruiting. The unit of analysis is the role of the HR professional. The research is primarily interested in whether the introduction of AI has consequences for the role of the HR professional in the stages of the recruitment and selection process. In this research, HR professionals are the recruiters of the organization.

#### 3.1 Data collection

The research at Alrecruiting is carried out between January 2018 and May 2019. Since the research relates to different layers of the organization, we collected data from informants at all different hierarchical levels of the organization. For triangulation purposes, we used multiple data sources for the case study, including interviews, internal documents, and observations. Alrecruiting allows me to use internal documents, presentations, communication, and policy documents. Further, we attended various meetings in the context of AI and recruitment during the research. We performed a total of 19 semi-structured interviews. In appendix A and B, we add the interview protocol. All the interviewees were guaranteed anonymity and confidentiality. Ruel et al. (2004) suggested that conversational interviews, as is used in our case study, are appropriate for the e-HRM context. The number of interviews was dependent on the time and information gathered from the stakeholders. Initially, we toke five interviews per group of respondents into account as sufficient. In the case of recruiters, fewer respondents were found to be sufficient. Because we no longer received any new information. In other words, we reached theoretical saturation, since the researcher came to the point of diminishing returns, and no further data was added. Thus, estimating an adequate sample size was directly related to the concept of theoretical saturation (Miles and Huberman, 1994; Bowen, 2008). A list with all the groups and the reason for interviews can be found in table 1. In addition, present data from interviews in table 2. This contains; name, function, time for interview and time for transcribing. In terms of anonymity, we present the name with a R and number.

Reason for interview				
Gain insights into the current situation and how it already is changed with				
the implementation of AI. To gain insight from people who work in				
operation. This group contains ambassadors of the AI tools of the				
organization and used the AI tools from the start. This group informs other				
employees about the use and usefulness of the tool.				
Gain insights into the current situation of the recruitment and selection				
process and how it already is changed with the introduction of AI. To gain				
insight from the people who work with it.				
A group of people who implemented the AI systems in the organization.				
Thus, who is responsible for the technical part of the application but also				
know what the practical reason for the tool is. Find out the purpose of the				
AI systems. So why is it implemented and find out how the system works so				
far.				
Gain insights into the plans of the organization in terms of AI and				
recruitment & selection. So, gather knowledge about how the role of the HR				
professional will change in the future.				
A group of investors who particulars invest in start-ups in the area of HRM				
and AI. So up to date data and useful insight into how the future will look.				

Table 1. List of groups of participants with the reason for interviewing

List of interviews			
Name	Function	Time interview	Time transcribing
Recuiters & Ambassadors AI tool			
R10	Recruiter	37m. 51s.	3u. 10m.
R21	Senior recruiter	36m. 33s.	3u.
R1	Recruiter	42m. 47s.	3u. 30m.
R15	Senior recruiter	22m. 49s.	1u. 55m.
Recruiters			
R22	Senior recruiter	22m. 12s.	1u. 50m.
R18	Recruiter	18m. 1s.	1u. 30m
R19	Recruiter	24.m 52s.	2u. 5m.
Team AI tool organization			
R13	Product owner AI tool	36m. 34s.	3u.
R2	Talent acquisition consultant	17m. 3s.	1u. 25m.
R20	Principal stafspecialist	50m. 13s.	4u. 10m.
R16	Senior project manager	33m. 42s	2u. 45m.
Managers			
R11	Principal stafmanager	38m. 41s.	3u. 10m.
R3	Principal operational manager	23m. 6s.	1u. 55m.
R6	Director HR Nederland	27m. 23s.	2u. 15m.
R5	Projectmanager recruitment and labormarket - boardmember recruiters united	44m. 4s.	3u 40m.
R17	Large scale accountmanager	24m. 52s.	2u. 5m.
R14	Product owner data hub	37m. 23s.	3u 5m.
R12	Recruitmentmarketing specialist & Talent acquisition specialist	36m. 22s	3u.
Innovation department			
R4	Innovation manager	36m. 05s.	3u.
Total:		10u. 2 m. 25s.	48u. 35m.

Table 2. Overview of interviews at AIrecruiting

#### **3.2 Data sources and procedure**

The first research phase included desk research with document analysis, informal conversations with employees, and observations. In the initial period of the study, we had conversations with several employees to get insights in the research context. Vary from product owner of the AI tools to recruiters, to managers, to the innovation department of the organization. This to get an understanding of the current situation. The documents contain information about the plans the organization has with AI tools. This provides us an understanding of the organizational culture and traditions to establish the common research language and get to know which people in the organization were involved in the process. In close collaboration with my manager, we selected employees and contacted to participate in the research. The network of the manager within the organization was bigger. For this reason, the manager approached the first potential respondents. Afterward, we conducted semi-structured interviews with the selected employees. Each interview was approximately 30 - 60 minutes in a reserved room to ensure that we will not be disturbed. The participants are informed about anonymity and confidentiality before the interview. The interviews are recorded and transcribed, only with the permission of the participant. In all situations, the respondents permitted to record the conversations. This is done to ensure the quality of the output from the interviews. In total 19 interviews were conducted with different employees from different departments.

Along with the data from the interviews, notes from non-participants observations at the organization were used to add additional insight into the recruitment and selection process. To increase the reliability and rigidity of the research, we conducted serval actions. First of all, using the triangulation method of Patton (1990). For instance, we conducted interviews with employees with different functions and background. Since the researcher was part of the organization, several meetings and informal conversations were attended as an observer to acquire an understanding of the recruitment and selection process and to triangulate the interview data. Secondly, internal documents and communications were observed to increase the validity and enhance the credibility of the research (Yin, 2014). Lastly, all semi-structured interviews followed a protocol in which questions were established based on both the literature and previous interviews.

#### 3.3 Data analysis

We transcribed all the raw data collected from the semi-structured interviews and imported them into the data analysis software (Atlas.it). Because of our explorative qualitative research design, we used several coding strategies based on the inductive and deductive analysis. The coding strategies that we used were open coding, axial coding, and thematic coding. In our analyses, we focused on the consequences for the HR professional in the recruitment and selection process with the implementation of AI. First, we read each transcript, and remarkable things and notes were written down. For example, R14 indicated that transparency in AI tools was important. We assumed that this could be quite important in the research. The aim here is to become immersed in the data. Next, we assessed the data for themes that we linked to the recruitment and selection process and the role of the HR professional. We coded all text that was related to the stages of recruitment and selection process, like sourcing, screening and selecting based on existing literature. We did the same for the role of the HR professional with the dimensions: task & responsibilities, competences and value creation. Because our interview protocol was quite strict, it was easy to code the themes in Atlas. Next, we used open coding to identify and describe specific activities (Gioia, Corley and Hamilton, 2013). The codes came directly from the interview transcripts and words used by the respondents. For example,

"The candidate and client want to have face to face contact at least once". Subsequently, the list of codes is reviewed by the researcher and grouped under higher-order codes. The aim here is to reduce the number of categories. For example, we coded - human aspect within the AI tools is important and - organize the human element in a different way as a new code: connection human to human is important. Next, axial coding is used to see differences and similarities between the group of codes. After axial coding, we added no new codes, and the group of codes and thematic codes were analyzed together. We performed this analysis in the Atlas. it by using a co-occurrence table. It is important to emphasize that the strength of the co-occurrence tool is that it allows for quantitative and qualitative exploration of associations between concepts. With the co-occurrence table, we saw how often two codes occurred together. The codes can overlap completely, depending on the same quotation. However, also partially, by overlap at the beginning or end of a quotation or overlap because one quotation falls entirely in or around the other. In this, we looked at the number of quotations for a specific code combination, for example, the combination of sourcing and current & future competencies. As a result, this allowed us to distinguish between the current and future competencies of an HR professional in the sourcing stages. We did this for all stages of the recruitment and selection process (sourcing, screening, and selecting) and for all the dimensions of the HR professional (task & responsibilities, competencies, and value creation) both in the current and future situation. So, inductive and deductive analyses were used to analyze the data. Based on the analysis, we reported the findings, conclusion, and discussion.

#### 4. Findings

This chapter presents the results of the investigation. We describe the findings and illustrate how the role of the HR professional changes in the recruitment and selection process with the introduction of AI.

#### 4.1 Case description

Alrecruiting is a global leader in the HR services industry. The organization employs around 38.200 employees worldwide in 4.826 offices and in 38 markets. The organization is specialized in recruitment and HR solutions. Their services range from regular temporary staffing and permanent placements to inhouse services, professionals, and HR solutions. Alrecruiting covers temporary staffing and permanent placements. The staffing services are offered through a network of branches.

The organization aims to help clients to get the most out of their talent and, therefore out of their business. Inhouse Services is a unique solution for managing an efficient contingent workforce for which there is a fluctuating level of demand. The aim is to improve clients' labor flexibility, retention, productivity, and efficiency. The organizations work on-site exclusively for one client, providing a large number of candidates, often in the manufacturing and logistics segments. Frequently they work with the client to determine specific performance criteria and provide total HR management, including recruitment & selection, training, planning, retention, and management reporting. Furthermore, the organization invests in and cooperates with companies working on HR technology to accelerate growth. To accelerate the growth of technology within the company, the organization appointed ambassadors for information and convincing people of the use of new technologies. The organization tries to be at the forefront of technology and uses various AI tools. The organization currently uses three tools in the recruitment and selection process that contain AI. The first tool makes automatic suggestions from candidates who meet the request. This means the tool selects candidates/talents from the database who meet the requirements of the vacancy. The system can also do this the other way around. With this, a candidate/talent must be selected from the database and then the tool checks which vacancy fits based on criteria. The last tool in the use of the organization can match comparable profiles of individual talents. Some companies say, 'I want another Piet, he does his job well''. The system can search in the database for a similar profile as Piet and can present it to the customer. The organization currently uses these systems. The organization is now developing a new system that can give a ranking to the candidates, to see which candidate best fits which request. But, in some cases, a person does not meet with all requirements of the vacancy. For example, if Piet applies for position Y. But there is no culture fit, but all other conditions are sufficient. Then the system knows that all other requirements are met and a comparable function/vacancy is added. The candidate can then be presented immediately in this position. These are concrete plans that are currently being developed and for which new systems are built. So, currently, three AI systems are used and one AI system is in development. The job description of the recruiter can be found in Appendix D.

#### 4.2 Defining artificial intelligence

In recent years, artificial intelligence had a significant impact on business. This is also the case within AIrecruiting. Therefore, we asked the respondents whether they could describe their definition of the concept of artificial intelligence. We asked the nineteen respondents for a description, and the answers varied considerably.

The interviews show that many respondents describe artificial intelligence as a system or tool that helps people work more effectively and efficiently. *'We try to make the process of people more efficient and effective. That is where artificial intelligence supports. R20''* So, this is about improving processes and make the work of the recruiter easier. Several respondents describe artificial

intelligence as a tool that uses data from the past to make predictions and as a tool to get candidates faster and with less effort out of the labor market. They base their view on the tools within the organization for matching candidates on vacancy. Also, two respondents indicate that AI includes self-learning ability. "And what I like about AI is that it is not only code but that it also learns naturally and that it gets better the more data you generate, R11". Furthermore, some respondents indicate that it is about automating work processes. Lastly, a couple of respondents describe artificial intelligence as a container concept by which they name the terms machine learning, deep learning, and big data. If we look at the literature, a number of respondents come close to the definition of Kaplan and Heinlein, who defined AI as 'a system's ability to correctly interpret external data, to learn from such data, and to use those learnings to achieve specific goals and tasks through flexible adaptation". Besides, some respondents cannot provide a description or explanation of the AI, even though the organization works with it. Based on the data, we concluded that people who have helped with the development of the AI systems, or the technicians, have a good understanding of the concept of AI, whereas some end-users know more about its daily use.

#### 4.3 Recruitment and selection process

#### 4.3.1 Sourcing

#### Current task and responsibilities

The data clearly demonstrates that HR professionals first want to get a complete picture of the vacancy. As reported by the majority of recruiters, the sourcing process always starts with mapping the needs. The idea of this is to get a complete picture of the customer's demand " Get a complete picture of what the customer is looking for, R11". Utilizing this, the recruiters know what the customer is looking for and can start searching for candidates. Furthermore, the data shows that recruiters use different ways when searching for candidates. A number of respondents always begin with publishing a vacancy text on various job boards and the website of the organization. "For this, I use different job boards and of course, our own system, R10" One respondent indicated that there is a difference between inbound and outbound sourcing. Where inbound relates to what is published and what is advertised. " That is post and pray R,20". However, in essence, sourcing is more outbound. Where you look for candidates on other platforms. With an increasingly scarce market, this is becoming increasingly interesting. " The cost of an application form online paid traffic is almost more expensive than when a good intermediary or recruiter starts sourcing, R20'' Furthermore, recruiters indicate that they use Boolean search strings when searching for external talent. Finally, in addition to the tasks and responsibilities mentioned above, several respondents point out that approaching candidates is also part of the sourcing process. Based on the data, we conclude that the tasks and responsibilities within sourcing currently consist of three main functions. First, get an understanding of the vacancy. The recruiter then uses different ways to search for candidates. Finally, the recruiter approached the candidate.

#### AI Influence on the task and responsibilities

If we look at the current influence of artificial intelligence on the sourcing process, several respondents indicate that artificial intelligence help to work more efficiently and effectively. A respondent mentioned it is no longer necessary to make a Boolean search string. That there are artificial intelligence tools that can assemble these strings. In addition, social media contains implications of AI, and these channels are nowadays important sources for finding candidates. As the work processes become more effective and efficient, there is more time for other parts of the recruitment funnel, a respondent says. "Thanks to the implementation of AI, I have more time for the part that follows, so screening and selecting, R15." Returning to working effectively and efficiently, interestingly, one respondent argues. "You see a clear channeling. What is the most effective way of spending money? Where do you have the most qualified applicants? You almost never see a sourcing method that looks at hires. Just like Google cannot promise that you will buy something in terms of advertising costs. They can say. Here you have traffic or qualified traffic. HR always lagged behind with marketing. But just like with advertisement technology there is a lot of AI here, but then it is about conversion, R4". The implementation of AI has also ensured that HR professionals do not first start writing a vacancy text, but use the tools to see if suitable candidates emerge. This insight emerged from several interviews. In addition, the data shows something interesting about the scarcity in the labor market and how the organization can respond to this by raising the salary for a function. "If there is data about the market. Then organization see how many qualified applicants they need in relation to the market. Maybe we should raise the salary a little. I think in the long term salary is seen as a variable in sourcing. That you are automatically source and salary is a variable. We need twenty qualified applicants to come to hire. With this salary we are not going to make it, so given the scarcity in the market we have to increase the salary a bit, R4." So, economic status can, therefore, be important in the sourcing process.

On the other hand, a respondent indicated that the current influence of AI is still limited and is that the recruiter mainly performs his searches and is decisive. Another respondent agrees and admits that they do everything traditionally, so write vacancy text, etc. We concluded that the implementation of tools already saves time for HR professionals to some extent. Also, tools make the work of the HR professional more effective and efficient by using the right resources at the correct times. But in conclusion, we see that the influence of AI in sourcing is currently rather limited because it is still in its infancy.

#### From administration to binding and coaching

Looking at the future of tasks and responsibilities of sourcing, many respondents indicate that in the future, the administrative tasks will decrease, and they need less time will in the sourcing process. HR professionals think that there will be tools that will take over these administrative tasks. A respondent noticed a decrease in administrative activities due to the implementation of the tools. This is in line with another respondent who stated: 'If I look into the future, I think it will save me a lot of time so that I can focus on the candidate, fill more vacancies and help more companies. R20''. The data shows that many respondents see the time saving as the most significant change in sourcing, and argue they can use their time more meaningfully and not have to search infinitely in databases for candidates. However, we cannot determine if there is more time left, but the results hint at timesaving by the introduction of AI. As a result of the timesaving, a number of respondents indicate that the emphasis will be more on the binding and coaching of candidates instead of rather searching. For example, conducting evaluations and progressing conversations, see if there are career opportunities within the current position or elsewhere, and improve the positive candidate experience<sup>1</sup> of new employees. This involves the coaching skills of an HR professional. In addition, the findings show that in the future organization will emphasize the importance of the potential of a candidate more instead of just assessing a resume. This also contains a person-organization fit. Matching a vacancy with candidates based on a resume will be taken over by AI tools. Lastly, a respondent indicates that the experience of the past allows HR professionals to interpret the results of the tool well. However, it is crucial to take a critical look at the results of the tools and not just take it for granted.

#### Different scenarios for future tasks and responsibilities

The case study also highlighted that there is a variety of perceptions on the job and responsibilities in the sourcing stages. While some respondents think tasks and responsibilities will change, other respondents believe it will disappear for the HR professional as a result of the introduction of AI. '' In a new world, the sourcing part is being replaced by AI, R16'' Another respondent indicates that in the future it is not necessary to write vacancy text, create Boolean search strings and search on external job boards anymore. The work of the HR professional starts with screening. '' If you define sourcing as. I create search strings; I am searching online; I am on LinkedIn and Indeed; I search on all databases. I think that will disappear. Then you just get ready-made candidates and you know exactly where they come from, R6''. In contrast with the above, another respondent thinks that there will be a hyper specialty of professions: sourcing will become a separate department and companies will adopt special sourcing teams that focus solely on finding candidates. So, we can conclude that the opinions of the respondents differ. Where a number of respondents are confident that the tasks completely disappear, another respondent indicates that a form of hyper specialty will take place. With sourcing becoming an essential department. In which the organization formates a team that is only responsible for the attraction of external talent.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> How job seekers perceive and react to employers' sourcing, recruiting, interviewing, hiring, and onboarding processes

#### Competences

Interestingly, the data clearly shows an enormous amount of competences an HR professional needs in the sourcing stages. To clarify this example, all respondents provide a total of 29 competences an HR professional should need in the sourcing stage. The list with all competences can be found in table 3. Since this enormous amount of competences we classified the competences and differentiated current competences in sourcing from future competences in sourcing. So, in this, we only pointed out the competencies that were stated as important to acquire as HR professionals in the future.

In this, we see that the communications skills remain an essential competence of the HR professional, for the current situation and the future. This because the HR professional still has to communicate with the customer and candidate. As indicated above, a respondent argues that sourcing become will become a separate department within the recruitment process. The same person mentioned that the beta part of the brain is becoming increasingly important. This respondent said that *'it is not just the technical skills, but more analytical skills. Really the beta subjects such as math and economics. That the HR professional needs those competencies in the future, R5'' As we can see in table 1, other respondents agree on this, and the HR professional should develop analytical skills, knowledge of data and understanding of the tool according to the respondents. Furthermore, a respondent indicates that is it is essential to be critical of the results of the tools. Also, one respondent noted that current HR professionals should be trained to use all the possibilities of AI so that they can get the best out of it.* 

So, as some respondents indicate, we see some transformations in the competences in the sourcing stages. Whereas in the current situation competencies like patient, perseverance's and results orientated assumed as essential competences. For the future, the respondents indicate that new competences like commercials skills, beta skills, analytical skills, knowledge of data and tools, could be crucial. This is in line with the introduction of tools within the sourcing stage and the new tasks and responsibilities of the recruiter within the sourcing stages.

	Sourcing		Screening		Selecting	
Competences	Current	Future	Current	Future	Current	Future
5C		х		х		
Advisory skills		х		х		
Analytical skills	х	x		х		
Awareness		x	х			
Be alert		х	х			
Be convincing			х		х	х
Beta skills		x				
Commercial skills		х		х		х
Communication skills	х	x	х	х	х	Х
Connector			х		х	Х
Courgage	х					х
Creativity		х				
Critical		х	х			
Curious		х				х
Decisive		х		х	х	х
Empathy			х	х	х	х
Entrepreneurship	х					х
Flexible	х	х				
Goal minded	х					
Human skills	х	x		х		Х
Humanknowlegde		x	х	x	х	X
Independent						X
Involvement	х				х	
Knowlegde about data		x		х		X
Knowlegde about tools		x		х		Х
Leadership			х			х
Locical thinking	х	х				
Marketing skills		x				
Open minded	х	x	х			
Passion						
Patient	х					
Perseverances	x					
Psycholigcal skills				x		
Resiliences	x					
Result orientated	x					
Social skills	x	x				

Table 3. List of competencies mentioned by respondents

#### Value creation

The data indicate that knowing the customer is an important way in which the HR professional can add value. According to the majority of the respondents, the HR professional knows precisely which candidates are suitable for the vacancy. The reason for this is that the HR professional has a complete picture of the work the candidate is going to do and can communicate this well to the candidate. With this, it is important to find out the motivations of the candidate to guarantee a good match in the long term. So, the HR professional currently adds value to being a matchmaker. Furthermore, the HR professional adds value in attracting external talent. *'' Attracting candidates can be done both online and offline, so they are added to our database and can be matched trough Spotter, R3''.* In addition, an HR professional indicates that they add value in filling the challenging vacancies by using their creativity and network. *'' A truck driver can work well in a sales position if his communication skills are good, R18''.* The creativity of the HR professional for filling the problematic and rare profiles remains an essential skill in the future. For example, if there is a shortage of nurses in the labor market

and the system and database cannot find a suitable candidate. Then the HR professional must use own network or search externally for suitable candidates.

Looking at the future of value creation, the data shows how the HR professional create value will change. According to a number of respondents, the HR professional becomes a marketer and employer branding specialist and adds value in attracting new talent to the organization. In addition, the data illustrates that the HR professional becomes a consultant for clients in the field of the labor market and recruitment strategy. Furthermore, mapping the needs and requesting the vacancy in the right way always remains important. In the future, organizations could have very advanced tools for their sourcing strategy. However, if the job description is not right, they will not get the right people via the tools. Moreover, another respondent thinks that the added value of the will be about creating content. 'We can leave online sourcing to the algorithm. But, which job boards are you going to use, are you going to use the socials, what exactly are you going to post. In that process, the HR professional can still add value for the organization, R4". Finally, personal contact is seen as an outstanding added value by several respondents, because it is about human work, the personal connection remains very important. "Well I think the added value is always in the human aspect. A machine can tell which person fits. But whether it actually fits. We know the demand of a customer. Knowing how a company works. And what type of people are being sought? That is currently not yet included in the AI tools. So if you look now, there is still a big task to make the final move, R13"

As indicated above, some respondents think that the tasks and responsibilities are being taken over. This also means that there is little to no added value for the HR professional in this phase. '*I* think sourcing is no longer done by an HR professional. They do not have to worry about it anymore, R13" In the long term, there is no added value for the HR professional in bulk profiles, since all these vacancies can be taken over by the AI tools.

Hence, we conclude that HR professionals think they can still have added value, but this value will decrease considerably in the future. The added value consists mainly of establishing personal contact with the candidate and client. In addition, if task & responsibilities are to be replaced by AI tools the added value of the HR professional disappear

#### 4.3.2 Screening

#### Current task and responsibilities

The data clearly demonstrates there are different tasks involved in screening. According to the majority of HR professionals, the process starts with a review of the resume. In this, they examine whether there is a match between the vacancy and the reviewed candidate. The next step is collecting references. An HR professional indicates that he first checks the strict requirements. *'' I always start with the hard requirements, salary, travel distance and number of hours before I go to the competencies, R10''.* In some cases, people drop out based on strict requirements. The choice of whether or not let someone continue in the process is based on feeling, indicates one HR professional.

In summary, we conclude that screening currently is done based on hard requirements, competencies, and references.

#### AI Influence on the task and responsibilities

If we look at the current influences of AI on the screening process, the data indicates that AI helps to make the process more efficient and effective. The first pre-selection can be taken over by the tools, and this is a timesaving solution for the HR professional. "I note that it saves time by using the tools. This ensures the recruiters to handle more vacancies and can place more candidates at companies. That is, in particular, a bit of efficiency, R10" This is a development of recent years, an HR professional indicates. When she started one year ago (May 2018), there were no tools with any implementation of AI. In addition, companies nowadays are looking more at whether there is a culture fit. "I notice that we are increasingly looking to see if there is a match between the person and the company, R11" They are currently developing a test for this purpose. Also, a respondent indicates that it is essential which data you put in an algorithm. "Garbage is, is garbage out, R4" Finally, we see more and more the introduction of job simulations. In this, candidates will perform tests and games during their application process that come close to actual work activities, to predict the capacities of the candidate with high accuracy. Where biases often emerge in screening stages, since that is a human thing, these tools can exclude these biases. "Perhaps a recruiter's intervention might not be good at all when it comes to biases when it comes to diversity, inclusion. I am convinced that AI has a positive effect on diversity and inclusion and not a negative effect, R4". If organizations introduce tools that support them, for example assessing resumes, it is crucial to show openness and transparency in how the algorithms act and learn indicates one respondent: "It is about the ethical discussion of what the algorithm does and how do you know that we play fair as an organization. Openness is then very important. R,14 "

Looking at the current influences, we can conclude that the introduction of tools that support the HR professional in the screening process is developing fast. Since a year ago, there were no tools in this organization. In addition, we see a shift in assessments whereby they pay more attention to person-organization fit instead of just assessing a resume. Finally, we see an introduction of gamification in the recruitment and selection process. However, this development is still at an early stage. The organization is currently introducing a gamification tool for hiring management traineeships.

#### **Transformation of screening**

The data clearly demonstrates that the task and responsibilities in the screening process will change in the future. According to the majority of the respondents, a large part of the screening process will disappear as the task and responsibility of the HR professional. Where it is no longer necessary to assess resumes in the future, and AI tools will do this. *'' I am hesitant that a person has* 

*added value in this process, R4*''. Another respondent pointed out that the screening process can be adopted more quickly because it only looks at the competences of the candidate. In addition, a respondent believes screening is completely taken over by artificial intelligence and that it, therefore, disappears as tasks and responsibilities of the recruiter.

If organizations decide to implement AI, they partly remove the human aspect. One respondent indicates that they have to organize this differently. Another respondent suggests that people also need human contact in a certain way and do not want to be helped by robots. An example of another respondent supports this opinion. " It's nice that you say it. If you measure the NetPromoterScore (is customer loyalty and satisfaction measurement) that they would prefer that they get the result a day later. So they can tell immediately after the game whether people are suitable or not, but they still want to pretend that the algorithm needs to think and process all the data. Apparently, people still like the human element in it while they know it is an algorithm. We also see that with chatbots. They can send an answer right away, but candidates like it better if a few points come of is typing and then gives the answer. The human element in communication is very important. R4 "Finally, a respondent indicates how they organize it is essential. The user-friendliness and candidate experiences are an important factor in this that it ultimately turns into a unique experience. " I have such a dream. That at a certain point you have to make a test for a customer. That you do with VR glasses. That you immediately walk through the factory. That you get a picture of the company, R6." Based on the above, we conclude that the human aspect within the tools remains essential. As the example above indicates, the candidates require human traits in the AI tools. So, organizations should organize the human aspect in a different way of the tools that should contain human characteristics.

#### Competences

The findings present a large number of competencies an HR professional needs in the screening stages. To clarify this example, all respondents provide a total of 19 competencies an HR professional should need in the screening stage. The list with all competencies can be found in table 3. Since this enormous amount of competences, we classified the competences and differentiated current competences in screening from future competences in screening. So, in this, we only pointed out the competencies that were stated as important to acquire as an HR professional in the future.

Some respondents indicate that tasks and responsibilities will be taken entirely over by tools. In that case, the HR professional does not need any competences in the screening stages because tools will take over their tasks. A number respondents support this view. However, other interviews show that the communication skills of the HR professional remain a necessary competence because, in the future, more and more tasks will disappear within sourcing and screening, which means that the HR professional will have more personal contact with clients and candidates, according to the respondents. Furthermore, HR professionals need to understand how algorithms select candidates to

understand the decision the tools take. So, the HR professional should develop more knowledge about the tools and data. If HR professional knows how the tools operate, they can easier trust on it. Finally, the results show that the HR professional should become (more) proficient with decision making based on data. '' *This is about hard psychology. So really based on data. To draw conclusions from that. numerical psychology, so really the psychological skills*.'' This is essential to make an accurate interpretation of the data and output of the tool. This interpretation also includes analytical skills.

So, the results show that communication skills remain essential. But the HR professional should also become more proficient with other competencies like decision making based on data, psychosocial skills and should know the tools and data.

#### Value creation

Several respondents see the added value of the HR professional as a matchmaker. The added value comes from screening based on hard requirements, competencies, and references. "Where the HR-professional currently adds value in the screening process. That he is very capable of assessing whether or not a candidate should be introduced. Often he can do this better than the organization for which we recruit. I think that there is still added value there at the moment, R2". If these screening methods disappear, the added value of the HR professional will automatically disappear.

Looking at the future of value creation, the results show that the HR professional will add value to the personal touch. The human aspect is missing in the tools so the HR professional should add this to the screening process. In this, it is essential that the HR professional explains the context and tries to make a connection with the candidate. Furthermore, it is crucial to have a certain feeling with the candidate.

Also, some respondents indicate that there is no added value for the HR professional in this phase because it can be fully automated. *"I think that at a given moment no recruiter has to worry about it anymore R13"* 

#### 4.3.3 Selecting

#### Current task and responsibilities

In the selecting phase, the recruiter examines whether someone fits the vacancy. The HR professional is a point of contact for the candidate when there are uncertainties. In addition, the HR professionals want to prepare the candidates for the future position. This also involves a personal connection and an interview to see if there is a match. One respondent indicates that the involvement of the HR professional is very important from the moment the candidate applied for the position. *'You just have to make sure that you are enthusiastic about it and about the candidate from the start. And that you ensure an optimal customer experience. You have to go with innovations. Send WhatsApp's. Use photos. Make sure you immediately create a bond with the candidate. Don't just go and leave a* 

voicemail. Do not use telephone conversations only. Send confirmation via WhatsApp instead of by email. Use photos to level with the candidate, R22 '' This is an example to immediately create a bond with the candidate and make a connection with the organization.

#### AI Influence on the task and responsibilities

If we look at the current influence of artificial intelligence on the selection process, we mainly see that it is still limited. One respondent pointed out that in five years, there will be no influence of tools coming in here. '' This is about such abstract things as character, a certain attitude. These are things that are very difficult to quantify and make measurable in data, R2.'' Other respondents mentioned that there is no influence of any tool within this phase. '' I still have complete control over that, R1''

#### Increased importance in selecting

Looking into the future, the results demonstrate that the tasks and responsibilities do not change much at the selecting stage. ''I think tooling helps us in this, but we do keep the same task, R6.'' According to several respondents, the importance of tasks and responsibilities in this phase will increase. In the current situation, the HR professional is busy with the entire spectrum, which means sourcing, screening, and selecting. When tasks in other phases disappear, the recruiter has more time for the selecting stage. In addition, one respondent indicated that creating growth paths will become an important task. '' You need much more in a coach-like person. We will zoom in much more on the person, having coach-like conversations. You need a completely different person.'' Furthermore, in the future, the HR professional will work with a smaller pool of people. This allows HR professionals to have much more personal contact with a number of people, instead of little contact with many candidates. They can address specific prospects more specifically. ''Of all three phases, I see the least impact of AI here''. These findings indicate that the tasks and responsibilities will increase. In which AI tools could support the HR professionals.

#### Competences

The findings also show a large number of competencies an HR professional needs in the selecting stages. To clarify this example, all respondents provide a total of 16 competencies an HR professional should need in the selecting stage. The list with all competences can be found in table 1. Since this enormous amount of competences we classified the competences and differentiated current competences in selecting from future competences in selecting. So, in this, we only pointed out the competencies that were stated as important to acquire as an HR professional in the future.

Because the tasks and responsibilities remain about the same in this phase, few changes will take place in the competences of the HR professional in the selecting stage. Because the importance of

tasks and responsibilities in the selecting phase increase, as a result of taking over tasks in the other phase, some competencies will be more emphasized. In this, commercial and communication skills should be more emphasis. Whereas, commercial skills should be more useful in attracting external talent in the sourcing stages. The introduction of AI could change the role of the HR professional, in which the HR professional can have more personal contact with the client and candidate, so communication skills remain important. Communication skills also include advising clients and candidates by enabling a positive candidate experience.

#### Value creation

Looking at value creation, several respondents indicated that the added value of the HR professional is primarily making a match between vacancy and candidate. In this, it is important that the organization with the open vacancy and the candidate are satisfied. Furthermore, a respondent pointed out that they add value in expectation management and preparing the candidate. So really the human aspect. Supporting and advising is very important. *''Preparing the candidate is also an important aspect, an example of this. With one application interview, you are expected to wear a suit and with the other, jeans are permitted. This is something I don't see an AI tool doing yet., R14''* 

Looking in the future, several respondents mentioned that the HR professional adds the most value in the selecting stages and this could possible only increase in the future. Our study indicates that task will shift from sourcing and screening to selecting. So the importance of selecting will increase. In this, the HR professional has more time in this phase and can work in a more customer-oriented way to add value. This could be done by the guidance of current employees, but also support new candidates by enabling a positive candidate experience. So, our research hint at a more consulting and supporting role. In which the HR professionals could be a labor market specialist and consultant for the client and mentor for the candidate in which the HR professional adds value in personal contact.

# 5. The changing role of the HR professional in the recruitment and selection process with the introduction of AI

Our results have implications for the recruitment & selection process and the role of the HR professional. We show how the role of the HR professional changes through the introduction of AI in the recruitment and selection process. The case study allowed us to map the changes in the role of the HR professional as a consequence of the introduction of AI. The model presented shows the recruitment and selection process with the stages sourcing, screening, and selecting and the role of the HR professional. Our findings indicate that the recruitment and selection process remains in the current structure, so sourcing, screening and selecting as presented in the conceptual framework. But, the role of the HR professional within this process will change with the introduction of AI. We also

demonstrate that the importance of the stages within the process will change because many tools are introduced in the first two stages of the recruitment and selecting process. Due to the introduction of AI the task and responsibilities, competences and the value creation of the HR professional will change (see figure 2). The model presents the tasks and responsibilities, competencies and the way the HR professional creates value in every stage. The normal flow of the model is from sourcing to selecting; however, in some cases, candidates start at sourcing or screening and can skip the sourcing and screening stage. For example, if candidates already work for a company and applying for a new function within the same company or already part of the database/pool of the organization. The process tends to start with sourcing, and this means attracting external candidates that are potential for the vacancy. Sourcing contains two parts, inbound and outbound sourcing. However, organizations have their own database/pool of candidates from which they also can source. The next step in the recruitment and selection process is screening. In this, the resume of the candidates will be reviewed by AI tools and HR professionals. In the screening stages, we see a notable increase in AI tools. Finally, the HR professional has to decide which candidate is most suitable for the vacancy. To make a critical and well-considered choice, the HR professional can include three evaluation moments in his decision. First, the personal interview with the candidate. Second, the assessment of the resume by AI and/or the HR professional, and finally, a possible assessment, which does not apply for all vacancies.



Figure 2: The changing role of the HR professional in the recruitment and selection process with the introduction of AI

#### 6. Discussion

Scholars in the fields of organization and HRM research, interested in the application of digital HRM applications, have argued that artificial intelligence will have a significant impact on the that HR professionals play in recruitment and selection processes (Trobmin , Musso, Pinna and de Marco, 2018) However, questions concerning about how their role changes in practice have mainly remained unanswered. This study presented how the role of the HR professional changes as a consequence of the implementation of AI in the recruitment and selection process. We discussed how artificial intelligence influences the task and responsibilities, competences and value creation of the HR professional. In this, we developed a model that shows how the role of the HR professional changes with the introduction of artificial intelligence.

#### 6.1 Theoretical implications

This study makes six important contributions to HRM literature. First, as mentioned in earlier work by Beer (1997) and Ulrich (1997), the transformation of the HR role from highly administrative towards a more strategic role, requires a significant change in the role and skills an HR professional must acquire. We support this claim and indicates that the HR professional will perform other tasks and need other competencies in the future. However, other studies also claim that HR professionals still perform operational tasks and prove services to the management instead of making strategic decisions (Valverde et all., 2006)(Woering & van Dartel, 2014). In our study, we see a transformation of the role of HR professionals from rather sourcing to another function, in which the HR professional is a labor market specialist and consultant for clients and candidates. This is still predominantly an operational task, but, one could question whether these activities are of more strategic importance and the HR professional add more value. According to the study by Paauwe & Boselie (2003), it remains unclear how the HR professional could add value despite the extra time. Our findings show that the HR professional of the future adds real value in making a physical and emotional connection with the client and candidate, enabling a positive experience in a world where AI tools take away the human touch in the process. Further, we need to remember that AI cannot completely replace the HR professional and is primarily supportive and developed to make the work of the HR professional easier and more effective and/or efficient. These developments could transform the HR professional into a strategic positioner in the longer term (Ulrich, Younger, Brockbank, and Ulrich, 2012), in which the HR professional acts from the outside-in approach. In this, the HR professional, delivers real value, by acting both internally and externally from the customer's perspective.

Second, as mentioned by earlier work of Trombin, Musso, Pinna, de Marco, (2018), our study also hints at a more effective and efficient recruitment and selection process with the introduction of AI. Our results indicate a decrease in the number of tasks and responsibilities in sourcing and screening for the HR professional because tools will replace the HR professional in some parts of these stages. A report of Deloitte Global Human Capital Trends (2019) supports this view in which respondents asked how they expected technology would make changes across recruitment activities. The findings of the report of Deloitte show a massive increase in technology in sourcing and screening. If the recruitment and selection process will be more effective and efficient in the future, the HR professional has more time to focus on personal contact with the client and candidate. The HR professional can use time more meaningful in the later stages of the recruitment and selection process and will transform into a relationship builder and stakeholder manager. In this, the HR professional will concentrate on binding and guidance and enable a positive candidate's experiences for new employees. This transformation requires both new tasks and responsibilities and competences, for example, commercial skills and coaching skills. With this, this study supports previous work regarding the transformation of HR professional by Deshpande (2018), who emphasized that the HR professional add value in building relationships and connect with candidates. Recruiters must embrace

the new tools and develop their relationship-building skills, while AI tools are taking over the timeconsuming administrative tasks. The added value will shift to an HR professional who builds and makes a physical and emotional connection with the candidate and continuously strengthens the employer brand as a marketer and labor market consultant.

Third, the literature on e-HRM confirms that overall, three goals of e-HRM are, cost reduction, improving HR services, and improvement of strategic orientation (Brockbank, 1997; Lepak and Snell 1998; Ruël et al., 2004). However, early findings show that it is mainly towards cost reduction and increased efficiency in HR services, instead of making HR function more strategic. In line with these findings, our study indicates an increase in efficiency with the implementation of AI. Du Plessis and Frederick (2012) study also corroborates that e-recruitment speeds up the process which saves time. However, our study did not find any cost reductions and also not indicated that the HR function becomes more strategic when implementing AI. Although these findings contradict the literature on e-HRM, in our research, we mainly focused on the role of the HR professional and not what the outcomes will be for the organization. Improvement of cost reduction and strategic orientation could appear due to the introduction of AI, but our study cannot confirm this. Future research should be conducted to examine this.

Fourth, e-recruitment platforms are mostly based on search strings and filtering methods that cannot capture the soft skills of a person, and the person-job fit as a selection decision. The human intervention in the process remains important. Our study suggests that the human touch in the recruitment and selection process always remains essential since it is about humans. As the example shown in the results, candidates like it when the AI tools show human traits. An example could be a chatbot that is showing the message *"is typing…*" to imitate human behavior while the machine can actually respond immediately. Lee at al (2018), support this view, which emphasized not to forget the 'human' in HR since we still desire personal interaction, and this topic is more than just an efficiency game.

Fifth, our research suggests that the introduction of AI in the recruitment process has consequences for the productivity of the HR professional. In this, the organization can now process a higher number of applicants, help more companies, and fill more vacancies. This allows organizations to increase the number of clients with the current employee and could result in more market share and profitability of the organization. Hereby this study supports previous claims regarding the increase in productivity of HR professionals as a consequence of using AI instruments (Upadhyay and Kphandelwal, 2018).

Sixth, our study suggests it is important to make people aware of the usefulness of the AI systems. When people understand why they use it, they will embrace it. This requires a change in the mindset of HR professionals. If people are not convinced, they will stick to the old way. This view is supported by Tansley, Kirk, Williams, and Bartens (2014), who support the claim that to achieve e-HRM outcomes, the organization has to support the implementation of e-HRM. To create a culture

orientated towards innovations, it is necessary to appoint additional innovation influencers, to perform change agents. We support this claim in our study, in which the organization appointed ambassadors in every region of the Netherlands to inform and convince people of the use of the AI systems. However, another threshold for organizations to implement the AI systems is the cost of the high implementation. This result is in line with Lang, Laumer, Maier & Eckhardt (2011) who, see this as one of the unexpected consequences.

Finally, the literature on ethics in AI argues that tools that include AI should be able to take social, moral, and ethical values into account and must be provable fair, transparent, and accountable along with the values of stakeholders (Rahwan, 2018) (Dignum, 2018). Our study supports this view and also suggests it is crucial to show openness and transparency to earn the trust of your customers of candidates; otherwise, it can have the opposite effect. Further, there are some challenges in machine ethics according to Bostrom & Yudkowsky (2011) Designing a robot arm does not involve ethical challenges, but programming challenges. But when an AI algorithm takes decisions that involve social dimensions that were previously performed by humans, the algorithm must contain social requirements. In this, it will be increasingly important to develop AI algorithms that not just powerful and supportive tools, but also be transparent to inspection. In our case it involves decisions that were previously performed by humans and indicate that transparency will be important, because AI tools will take decisions about people.

#### **6.2 Practical implications**

Organizations nowadays have a large amount of data available. However, before organizations can start with this data, they must ensure the data is clean. Because with AI, the critical principle applies: Garbage in is garbage out. So what you put into it will come out. So if you put the wrong data in the algorithm, the algorithm will not learn what you expected or make the wrong decisions. See the example of Amazon. It is crucial to ensure the data is fair and unbiased in the recruitment and selection process. In addition, organizations must show openness in what they do with the algorithm and AI tools. In the long term, the tools will replace the HR professional in some parts of the recruitment and selection process and will make final decisions. But, the tools will take decisions about sensitive topics such as job choice. And in this, the human aspect is essential because it is about people. For this reason, organizations must be transparent and able to demonstrate how your algorithms work to show openness. Organizations should be transparent to can gain trust from their clients and candidates. Further, to get the system out of success, employees of the organization must embrace the system. That is why employees must be involved, and they need to explain the usefulness of the tools. Lastly, if organizations want the accelerate growth, they have to invest in the new competencies an HR professional must acquire.

#### 6.3 Limitations and suggestions for future research

Although our research has provided exciting insights into the consequences for the role of the HR professional in the recruitment process, it also has some limitations. First, we emphasize that our research is exploratory and the results only provide insight into the perceptions of the respondents.

A second limitation is the context in which the case study was conducted. Interviews were conducted within one organization, which means the sample is therefore not representative of other organizations that introduce AI in the recruitment and selecting process. Furthermore, in this thesis, we only emphasized the recruitment and selecting process form the perspective of the organization and not from a client and candidate perspective. For further research, it could be interesting to investigate how clients and candidates experience the implementation of AI in the recruitment and selection process.

Further research in the influences of AI in the recruitment process in a broader context is needed to validate our results. Our study is indented as exploratory, so confirmatory research and further exploration in this area should be conducted to validate our findings. For example, a confirmatory study in the effectiveness of AI in the recruitment process and whether it actually ensures the process will become more effective and efficient. In addition, for further research, it could be interesting to investigate if the introduction of AI will make the HR professional more strategic and could add more value to the organization.

#### 6.4 Conclusion

Previous research has shown that e-recruitment will lead to a more effective and efficient work process for the HR professional. Our findings contribute to this by extending this view with the consequence for the HR professional with implementation of AI and map it for the different stages of the recruitment and selecting process. We show how the tasks and responsibilities in sourcing and screening decrease, and as a result, the value added by the HR professional also decreases in this phase. This means the HR professional has more time and can use its time meaningfully in other stages. The HR professional will transform from rather focusing on sourcing and screening to a relationship builder and stakeholder manager, enabling a positive candidate experiences for new employees. This new role also includes new competencies that the HR professional needs to adapt. The task and responsibilities of the HR professional today will become increasingly down the funnel. However, this process will take place gradually over the years. Hence, the HR professional can adjust to their new tasks and responsibilities and then add value to other parts of the process, given that the AI tools are supportive instead of leading in the end decision-making process of the HR professional.
# 7. References

Amdouni, S., & abdessalem Karaa, W. B. (2010, May). Web-based recruiting. In ACS/IEEE International Conference on Computer Systems and Applications-AICCSA 2010 (pp. 1-7). IEEE.

Armstrong, M. (2010). Armstrong's essential human resource management practice: A guide to people management. Kogan Page Publishers.

Barber, A. E. (1998). *Recruiting employees: Individual and organizational perspectives* (Vol. 8). Sage Publications.

Beer, M. (1997) 'The transformation of the Human Resource function: resolving the tension between a

traditional administrative and a new strategic role.' Human Resource Management, Spring, No 36 pp 49-56

Bersin, J., McDowell, T., Rahnema, A., & Van Durme, Y. (2017). The organization of the future: Arriving now. *Global human capital trends 2017: Rewriting the rules for the digital age*, 19-28.

Biesalski, E. (2003). Knowledge management and e-human resource management. FGWM 2003.

Bondarouk, T., Parry, E., & Furtmueller, E. (2017). Electronic HRM: four decades of research on adoption and consequences. The InTernaTIonal Journal of human resource management, 28(1), 98-131.

Bondarouk, T. V., & Ruel, H. J. M. (2009). Electronic Human Resource Management: challenges in the digital era. The International Journal of Human Resource Management, 20(3), 505-514.

Boselie, P., & Paauwe, J. (2005). Human resource function competencies in European companies. *Personnel review*, *34*(5), 550-566.

Boselie, P., Paauwe, J. and Jansen, P.G.W. (2001) "Human resource management and performance: lessons from the Netherlands", The International Journal of Human Resource Management, Vol.12, No.7, pp.1107-1125.

Bostrom, N., & Yudkowsky, E. (2014). The ethics of artificial intelligence. *The Cambridge handbook of artificial intelligence*, *316*, 334.

Bowen, G. A. "Naturalistic inquiry and the saturation concept: A research note," Qualitative Research, (8:1), 2008, 137-152.

Breaugh, J. A. (1992). Recruitment: Science and practice. Pws Publishing Company.

Breaugh, J. A., & Starke, M. (2000). Research on employee recruitment: So many studies, so many remaining questions. *Journal of management*, *26*(3), 405-434.

Brown, B. K., & Campion, M. A. (1994). Biodata phenomenology: Recruiters' perceptions and use of biographical information in resume screening. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *79*(6), 897.

Cable, D. M., & Judge, T. A. (1996). Person–organization fit, job choice decisions, and organizational entry. Organizational behavior and human decision processes, 67(3), 294-311.

Chatman, J. A. (1989). Improving interactional organizational research: A model of personorganization fit. *Academy of management Review*, 14(3), 333-349.

Chapman, D. S., & Webster, J. (2003). The use of technologies in the recruiting, screening, and selection processes for job candidates. *International journal of selection and assessment*, 11(2-3), 113-120.

De Meo, P., Quattrone, G., Terracina, G., & Ursino, D. (2007). An XML-based multiagent system for supporting online recruitment services. *IEEE Transactions on Systems, Man, and Cybernetics-Part A: Systems and Humans*, *37*(4), 464-480.

Deloitte (2019) Leading the social enterprise: Reinvent with a human focus

Deshphande, A (2018) Talent Acquisition through Technology. IOSR Journal of Business and Management, PP 72-79

Dignum, V. (2018). Ethics in artificial intelligence: introduction to the special issue.

Dhamija, P. (2012). E-recruitment: a roadmap towards e-human resource management. Researchers World, 3(3), 33.

Du Plessis, A. J. and H. Frederick (2012), Effectiveness of e-recruiting: Empirical evidence from the Rosebank business cluster in Auckland, New Zealand. Science Journal of Business Management, Volume 2012.

Faliagka, E., Karydis, I., Rigou, M., Sioutas, S., Tsakalidis, A., & Tzimas, G. (2012, September). Taxonomy development and its impact on a self-learning e-recruitment system. In IFIP International Conference on Artificial Intelligence Applications and Innovations (pp. 164-174). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.

Faliagka, E., Ramantas, K., Tsakalidis, A. K., Viennas, M., Kafeza, E., & Tzimas, G. (2011, May). An Integrated e-Recruitment System for CV Ranking based on AHP. In WEBIST (pp. 147-150).

Färber, F., Weitzel, T., & Keim, T. (2003). An automated recommendation approach to selection in personnel recruitment. AMCIS 2003 proceedings, 302.

Fernandez , A., & Fernandez , C. (2019). Ethical and Legal Implications of AI Recruiting Software. Retrieverd from https://ercim-news.ercim.eu/en116/special/ethical-and-legal-implications-of-airecruiting-software

Gardner, S. D., Lepak, D. P., & Bartol, K. M. (2003). Virtual HR: The impact of information technology on the human resource professional. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 63(2), 159-179.

Hayes-Roth, B. (1995). An architecture for adaptive intelligent systems. *Artificial Intelligence*, 72(1-2), 329-365.

Huselid, M.A. (1995) "The impact of human resource management practices on turnover, productivity, and corporate financial performance", Academy of Management Journal, Vol.38, No.3, pp.635-672

Kavanagh, M. J., Thite, M., & Johnson, R. D. (2009). The future of HRIS: emerging trends in HRM and IT. Human Resource Information Systems: Basics, Applications, and Future Directions, California: SAGE Publications Inc, 409-418.

Keim, T. (2007, January). Extending the applicability of recommender systems: A multilayer framework for matching human resources. In 2007 40th Annual Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS'07) (pp. 169-169). IEEE.

Kessler, R., Béchet, N., Torres-Moreno, J. M., Roche, M., & El-Bèze, M. (2009, September). Job offer management: how improve the ranking of candidates. In *International Symposium on Methodologies for Intelligent Systems* (pp. 431-441). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.

Kolbjørnsrud, V., Amico, R., & Thomas, R. J. (2016). How artificial intelligence will redefine management. *Harvard Business Review*, 2.

Kristof, A. L. (1996). Person-organization fit: An integrative review of its conceptualizations, measurement, and implications. Personnel psychology, 49(1), 1-49.

Lang, S., Laumer, S., Maier, C., & Eckhardt, A. (2011, May). Drivers, challenges, and consequences of E-recruiting: a literature review. In Proceedings of the 49th SIGMIS annual conference on Computer personnel research (pp. 26-35). ACM. Chicago

Laumer, S., & Eckhardt, A. (2009, May). Help to find the needle in a haystack: integrating recommender systems in an IT supported staff recruitment system. In Proceedings of the special interest group on management information system's 47th annual conference on Computer personnel research (pp. 7-12). ACM.

Lee, T.W. (1999): Using qualitative methods in organizational research. Thousands Oaks, CA.: Sage.

Lee, H., Lee, S., & Tarpey, M. (2018). CAHRS Partners' Implementation of Artificial Intelligence.

Lengnick-Hall, M. L., & Moritz, S. (2003). The impact of e-HR on the human resource management function. *Journal of labor research*, *24*(3), 365-379.

Legge, K. (1995). HRM: rhetoric, reality, and hidden agendas. Human resource management: A critical text, 33.

Lepak, D. P., & Snell, S. A. (1998). Virtual HR: Strategic human resource management in the 21st century. Human resource management review, 8(3), 215-234.

Malinowski, J., Keim, T., Wendt, O., & Weitzel, T. (2006, January). Matching people and jobs: A bilateral recommendation approach. In Proceedings of the 39th Annual Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS'06) (Vol. 6, pp. 137c-137c). IEEE.

Marczeweki, A (2014, November 20) Is it gamification if ....? Retrieved from https://www.gamified.uk/2014/11/20/gamification/

Marler, J. H. (2009). Making human resources strategic by going to the Net: reality or myth?. The International Journal of Human Resource Management, 20(3), 515-527.

Marr, B. (2018, December 19). The Amazing Ways How Unilever Uses Artificial Intelligence To Recruit & Train Thousands Of Employees. Retrieved February 27, 2019, from https://www.forbes.com/sites/bernardmarr/2018/12/14/the-amazing-ways-how-unilever-uses-artificial-intelligence-to-recruit-train-thousands-of-employees/

Martin, G. (2005). People Management and Technology: Progress and Potential.

Martin, G. (2008). Technology, outsourcing & transforming HR. Routledge.

## Martin-Alcazar, F., Romero-Fernandez

, P. M., & Sánchez-Gardey, G. (2005). Strategic human resource management: integrating the universalistic, contingent, configurational and contextual perspectives. The International Journal of Human Resource Management, 16(5), 633-659.

Mathis, J. (2018). Innovations are Coming to the Human Resource. *The Journal of Private Equity*, 21(4), 14-17.

Miles M. B., & Huberman A. M. Qualitative Data Analysis (2nd ed.), Sage, Thousand Oaks, CA, 1994.

Mochol, M., Wache, H., & Nixon, L. (2007, April). Improving the accuracy of job search with semantic techniques. In *International Conference on Business Information Systems* (pp. 301-313). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.

Mondy, R. W. (2008). Human resource management (10th ed.). Prentice Hall, NJ: Pearson

Nasreem, S., Hassan, M., & Khan, T. A. (2016). Effectiveness of e-recruitment in small and medium enterprises of IT industry of Lahore (Pakistan). Pakistan Economic and Social Review, 54(1), 143.

NetExpert (2017), Intelligenza artificiale e gamification: l'esempio di Unilever per le assunziona. Retrieved from http://www.net-expert.it/intelligenza-artificiale-e-gamification-assunzioni-unilever/

Olivas-Lujan, M. R., Ramirez, J., & Zapata-Cantu, L. (2007). e-HRM in Mexico: adapting innovations for global competitiveness. International Journal of Manpower, 28(5), 418-434.

Othman, R. M., & Musa, R. (2007). E-recruitment practice: Pros and cons. *Public Sector ICT Management Review*, *1*(1), 35-40.

Owings, S., & Borck, R. (2000). Legislative professionalism and government spending: Do citizen legislators really spend less?. *Public Finance Review*, *28*(3), 210-225.

Paauwe, J. (2004). HRM and performance: Achieving long-term viability. Oxford University Press on Demand.

Paauwe, J., & Boselie, P. (2003). Challenging 'strategic HRM' and the relevance of the institutional setting. *Human Resource Management Journal*, *13*(3), 56-70.

Pande, S. (2011). E-recruitment creates order out of chaos at SAT telecom: system cuts costs and improves efficiency. *Human Resource Management International Digest*, *19*(3), 21-23.

Parry, E., & Tyson, S. (2011). Desired goals and actual outcomes of e-HRM. *Human Resource Management Journal*, 21(3), 335-354.

Poorangi, M. M., Razavi, S., & Rahmani, N. (2011). An Evaluation of the Effectiveness of Erecruitment Practices for SMEs in Malaysia. In 2011 International Conference on Innovation, Management and Service IPEDR (Vol. 14, pp. 74-78).

Rajesh, S., Kandaswamy, U., Rakesh. A (2018) The impact of artificial intelligence in talent acquisition lifecycle of organizations. International Journal of Engineering Development and Research.

Rahwan, I. (2018). Society-in-the-loop: programming the algorithmic social contract. Ethics and Information Technology, 20(1), 5-14.

Ross, C. M., & Young, S. J. (2005). Resume preferences: Is it really "business as usual"?. *Journal of Career Development*, *32*(2), 153-164.

Rozelle, A. L., & Landis, R. S. (2002). An examination of the relationship between use of the Internet as a recruitment source and student attitudes. Computers in Human Behavior, 18(5), 593-604.

Ruël, H., Bondarouk, T., & Looise, J. K. (2004). E-HRM: Innovation or irritation. An explorative empirical study in five large companies on web-based HRM. *Management revue*, 364-380.

Ruel, H. J. M., Looise, J. C., & Bondarouk, T. (2002). E-HRM: een verschijnsel nader in kaart gebracht.

Russel, S., & Norvig, P. (1995). Making simple decisions. Artificial Intelligence: A Modern Approach, 2nd ed.; Pompili, M., Chavez, S., Eds, 471-497.

Ruta, C. D. (2005). The application of change management theory to HR portal implementation in subsidiaries of multinational corporations. *Human resource management*, 44(1), 35-53.

Sackett, P. R., & Lievens, F. (2008). Personnel selection. Annu. Rev. Psychol., 59, 419-450.

Schweyer, A. (2017). Robots in Recruiting - The Implications of AI on Talent Acquisition. Retrieved from https://www.slideshare.net/appcast\_io/whitepaper-robots-in-recruiting-the-implications-of-ai-on-talent-acquisition

Sekiguchi, T. (2004). Person-organization fit and person-job fit in employee selection: A review of the literature. *Osaka keidai ronshu*, 54(6), 179-196.

Selden, S., & Orenstein, J. (2011). Government E-Recruiting Web Sites: The influence of erecruitment content and usability on recruiting and hiring outcomes in US state governments. International Journal of Selection and Assessment, 19(1), 31-40.

Sinha, V., & Thaly, P. (2013). A review on changing trend of recruitment practice to enhance the quality of hiring in global organizations. Management: journal of contemporary management issues, 18(2), 141-156.

Stone, D. L., Deadrick, D. L., Lukaszewski, K. M., & Johnson, R. (2015). The influence of technology on the future of human resource management. Human Resource Management Review, 25(2), 216-231.

Stone, D. L., Stone-Romero, E. F., & Lukaszewski, K. (2006). Factors affecting the acceptance and effectiveness of electronic human resource systems. Human Resource Management Review, 16(2), 229-244.

Strohmeier, S. (2007). Research in e-HRM: Review and implications. *Human resource management review*, *17*(1), 19-37.

Strohmeier, S., & Piazza, F. (2013). Domain driven data mining in human resource management: A review of current research. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 40(7), 2410-2420.

Tansley, C., Kirk, S., Williams, H., & Barton, H. (2014). Tipping the scales: Ambidexterity practices on e-HRM projects. Employee Relations, 36(4), 398-414.

Teo, S.T.T. (2002) "Effectiveness of a corporate HR department in an Australian public sector entity during commercialisation and corporatization", The International Journal of Human Resource Management, Vol.13, No.1, pp. 89-105.

Trombin, M., Musso, M., Pinna, R., De Marco, M. (2018) The Unbiased Hiring? A critical analysis of Artificial Intelligence in e-HRM: the case of Pymetrics. *7th international e-hrm conference* 

Ulrich, D. (1997) Human Resource Champions: the Next Agenda for Adding Value and Delivering Results. Boston: Harvard Business School Press.

Ulrich, D., & Dulebohn, J. H. (2015). Are we there yet? What's next for HR?. *Human Resource Management Review*, 25(2), 188-204.

Ulrich, D., Younger, J., Brockbank, W., & Ulrich, M. (2012). HR talent and the new HR competencies. *Strategic HR Review*, *11*(4), 217-222.

Upadhyay, A. K., & Khandelwal, K. (2018). Applying artificial intelligence: implications for recruitment. *Strategic HR Review*.

Valverde, M., Ryan, G., & Soler, C. (2006). Distributing HRM responsibilities: a classification of organisations. Personnel Review, 35(6), 618-636.

Voermans, M., & van Veldhoven, M. J. P. M. (2007). Attitude towards E-HRM: an empirical study at Philips. Personnel Review, 36(6), 887-902.

Woering, E., & Van Dartel, N. (2014). De alledaagse werkelijkheid van HRM. Tijdschrift Voor HRM, 17(1).

Wolfswinkel, J. F., Furtmueller, E., & Wilderom, C. (2010, June). Reflecting on E-Recruiting Research Using Grounded Theory. In ECIS (p. 52).

Wright, P.M., Dunford, B. & Snell, B. (2001) Human resource and the resource based view of the firm. Journal of Management, Vol 27 pp 701-712.

Yi, X., Allan, J., & Croft, W. B. (2007, July). Matching resumes and jobs based on relevance models. In *Proceedings of the 30th annual international ACM SIGIR conference on Research and development in information retrieval* (pp. 809-810). ACM.

Yin, R. K. (2014) Case study research: Design and methods. Thousand Oaks: Sage publications.

Yoon Kin Tong, D., & Sivanand, C. N. (2005). E-recruitment service providers review: International and Malaysian. Employee relations, 27(1), 103-117.

# 8. Appendix Appendix A. Interview protocol AIrecruiting for HR professionals.

### Introduction

- Personal introduction and introduction to research, consent and anonymity
- Introduction of the role of the participant
  - Function
  - What is AI?
  - How is AI embedded in the HR system?

#### Sourcing (current tasks - current influence of AI - perspective of future with AI)

- Which task will be performed by the HR professional in this phase
- Which responsibilities does the HR professional have
- Competences of the HR professional within this phase (knowledge & skills)
- How does the HR professional create value in this phase

#### Screening (current tasks – current influence of AI – perspective of future with AI)

- Which task will be performed by the HR professional in this phase
- Which responsibilities does the HR professional have
- Competences of the HR professional within this phase (knowledge & skills)
- How does the HR professional create value in this phase

#### Selection (current tasks - current influence of AI - perspective of future with AI)

- Which task will be performed by the HR professional in this phase
- Which responsibilities does the HR professional have
- Competences of the HR professional within this phase (knowledge & skills)
- How does the HR professional create value in this phase

#### Consequences

- How will the job of the HR professional change overtime.
- What will be the influence of AI of the job specific task.
- How could AI and HR professionals work together to get the most success out of it?
- Will the job of the HR professional remain in the future.
- Changes needed in AI technique to improve recruitment & selection?

#### Closing

- Any further questions?
- Feedback on interview (transcript will be sent for validation)
- Contact details of other relevant employees?

#### Appendix B. Interview Spotter & Managers + Innovation department

#### Introduction

- Personal introduction and introduction to research, consent and anonymity
- Introduction of the role of the participant
  - o Function
  - What is AI?
  - How is AI embedded in the HR system?

#### Sourcing

- How will AI transform the sourcing phase in the recruitment and selection process
- Which tasks will be performed by AI and by the HR professional in this phase
- What will be the responsibilities of the HR professional
- What competences does the HR professional need with AI
- How does the HR professional still add value in this phase

#### Screening

- How will AI transform the screening phase in the recruitment and selection process
- Which tasks will be performed by AI and by the HR professional in this phase
- What will be the responsibilities of the HR professional
- What competences does the HR professional need
- How does the HR professional still add value in this phase

#### Selecting

- How will AI transform the selecting phase in the recruitment and selection process
- Which tasks will be performed by AI and by the HR professional in this phase
- What will be the responsibilities of the HR professional
- What competences does the HR professional need
- How does the HR professional still add value in this phase

#### Consequences

- How will the job of the HR professional change overtime looking at task and responsibilities
- What will be the influence in of AI in terms of work processes
- What competences does the HR professional of the future need?
- How can the HR professional add value in the future?
- Will the funnel of recruitment and selection still remain.
- Will the job of the HR professional remain in the future.
- How could AI and HR professionals work together to get the most success out of it?
- Changes needed in AI technique to improve recruitment & selection?

# Closing

- Any further questions?
- Feedback on interview (transcript will be sent for validation)
- Contact details of other relevant employees?

# Appendix C. Operationalization schedule

Concept	Dimensions	Indicator
Concept:	1.Sourcing	
Recruitment and selection 'recruitment is a process of identifying and attracting potential employees, whereas selection is the process of making choices upon a pool of candidates.''	<b>Definition</b> ''Sourcing is the use of one or more strategies to relate talent to organizational vacancies''	
	2. Screening	
	<b>Definition</b> '' The screening of resumes is a key phase in personnel selection processes. Recruiters use resume information to draw conclusions about an applicant's work- related skills, abilities, motivation, personality, and job fit''	
	3. Selecting	
	<b>Definition</b> ''selecting is the process of choosing the individual best suited for a particular position within the organization''	
Concept:	1.Task	
Role HR professional	"an activity that needs to be accomplished within a defined period of time or by a deadline"	
	<b>2.Responsibilities</b> ''Job responsibilities are what an organization uses to define the work that needs to be performed in a role and the functions that an employee is accountable for.''	
	<b>3.Competences</b> ''Competencies are the knowledge, skills and abilities, and other requirements that are needed for someone to perform a job successfully. Competencies define not only what a person must know and do, but also how	

	a person does it."	
	<b>4.Value creation</b> "The performance of actions that increase the worth of goods, services or even a business. Many business operators now focus on value creation both in the context of creating better value for customers purchasing its products and services, as well as for shareholders in the business who want to see their stake appreciate in value."	
<b>Concept</b> Artificial Intelligence ''the purpose of AI is to act autonomously and independently of any external inputs either during or after the activity''		

#### Appendix D. List of core profile recruiter & core task by organization

#### Recruiting and attracting external talent

- Searching candidates, using all channels and the latest techniques
- Writing (SEO) job vacancies
- Posting vacancies on job boards and social media channels
- Influencing / seducing candidates to apply for vacancies
- Relationship management (towards candidates)
- Takes into account the goal, target group and medium
- Drawing up a recruitment strategy for standard profiles under supervision and involving if necessary
- job marketers and e-commerce
- Advising colleagues in the field of recruitment (sourcing)
- Use labor market and industry information in recruitment

#### **Recruiter as selector**

- Conducting the first contact with applicants
- First screening of the resumes
- Selecting of candidates based on interview

- Selecting suitable candidates via structured interviews (according to established standard methodologies such as LSD, STAR and 4As)

- Deploy tests and discuss the results with candidates
- Collecting references
- Evaluate interviews and give feedback to the candidates
- Utilizing the internal candidate database
- Advising colleagues on selection process, flex workers and mutual cooperation
- Provide support in optimizing pool size

- Signaling of funnel progress and taking action at bottlenecks

# Matchmaker

- Make an inventory of the wishes of candidates
- Matching available candidates from Mondriaan to the client's request
- Inform candidates about the work to be performed and the method / details of the company
- Preparing candidates for the application process
- Searching candidates with colleagues for open applications

- Offering candidates to colleagues / independently matching available flex workers request from colleagues

- Presenting candidates to the client according to established standards
- Have regular contact with (potential) candidates / flex workers
- Active placement of candidates / workers